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LIMAVADY BOROUGH COUNCIL

COMHAIRLE BHUIRG LÉIM AN MHADAIDH 

ENVIRONMENTAL SERVICES COMMITTEE

6 DECEMBER 2004

Minutes of meeting held in the Council Offices, 7 Connell Street, Limavady at 7.30 pm on the above date.

PRESENT:

Present:  Aldermen J Dolan and M Carten.  Councillors A Brolly, B Brown, 
B Chivers, M Coyle, L Cubitt, M Donaghy (in the chair), D Lowry, G Mullan and E Stevenson
In Attendance: Committee Clerk, Senior Technical Services & Waste Management Officer, Chief Environmental Health Officer and the Human Resource Officer. 
APOLOGIES: 

Alderman G Robinson, Councillors M McGuigan, B Douglas, Chief Technical Services Officer and the Town Clerk
SPECIAL HUMAN RESOURCE REPORT ON TEMPORARY COVER FOR CHIEF EXECUTIVE:

IN COMMITTEE: The Human Resource Officer tabled a Special Human Resource Report on temporary cover for the Chief Executive duties.  The advice given by the Local Government Staff Commission was noted by members and the Human Resource Officer clarified potential issues on acting up or taking on additional duties in the Chief Executives absence.     

It was agreed that there was a need for a suitable strategy/policy/procedure to be put in place for future absences and that accountability and minimisation of errors were of priority.    Members voiced their concern at not been given adequate time to read the Special Human Resource Report in view of the importance of the decision to be made.    

After discussion, it was agreed on the proposal of Councillor Stevenson, seconded by Councillor Cubitt that the Chief Technical Service Officer would continue with the duties passed to him by the Chief Executive until 22 December 2004 and that the Human Resource Officer would facilitate expressions of interest from Chief Officer’s regarding the post.  It was also agreed that Council would make a decision on the way forward at the Finance and General Purposes meeting of 15 December 2004.  OUT OF COMMITTEE.
MINUTES:

The minutes of previous meeting dated 1 November 2004 were approved and signed on the proposal of Councillor Coyle, seconded by Alderman Dolan.  Councillor Cubitt commented that the minutes were not explicit and said that he would like to see additional comments from Councillors inserted. Noted. 
WESTERN GROUP ENVIRONMENTAL HEALTH SERVICE ANNUAL REPORT 2003/2004: 
The Chair welcomed Mr Barny Heywood, Western Group Chief Environmental Health Officer to the meeting.
Mr Heywood presented the Annual Report of the Western Group Environmental Health Service 2003/2004.  He said that it was a year when lack of resources within the Group led to a delay in work plans and that a second source of frustration centred on the concept of partnership working.  He said that despite the difficulties, the Group had delivered substantial progress across targets agreed with Councils and regional and sub-regional strategies and policies had lead to improvements in health protection.  

Mr Heywood said that in addition to defined core function activities of food control, health & safety and consumer protection, the group were committed to a range of measures that assist the promotion of health within communities.  He added that there was an in-balance in core function in the current year, with resources being directed away from health & safety and into food safety. 

Mr Heywood suggested that at a local level, members of Council could focus attention on the use of tobacco and smoking in the work place and said that bar staff had the worst health environment to work in.    
In response to Councillor Cubitt’s comments on waste transfer from the Irish Republic, Mr Heywood said that the Western Group had highlighted there was a deficiency in legislation and that motivation existed to bring waste to the north due to smaller fines and pressure was being exerted to find a consistency where unlicensed dumping could be prevented.    

Mr Heywood thanked members who had worked enthusiastically and provided support for Group objectives over the year within Limavady Borough Council and the wider region.   The Chair thanked Mr Heywood for attending the meeting.
Councillor Brown left the meeting at 9 pm.

CHIEF ENVIRONMENTAL HEALTH OFFICER’S REPORT – DECEMBER 2004:   

The Chief Environmental Health Officer presented his report and enlarged thereon.  The report was adopted, on the proposal of Councillor Coyle, seconded by Alderman Dolan subject to the following:

Food Safety – Complaint: The Chief Environmental Health Officer reported that a complaint had been received by a consumer following a chicken head being found in a packet of hot and spicy chicken wings and that under Article 13 of the Food Safety (NI) Order 1991, it was an offence to sell any food which is not of the nature or substance or quality demanded by the purchaser. 
The Chief Environmental Health Officer highlighted that an investigation had taken place and whilst the consumer may have suffered shock in finding the chicken head in the product, the following should be considered before action be taken: 
· producer has a working Hazard Analysis Critical Control Points (HACCP) procedure and  took all reasonable steps to prevent this offence occurring and would most likely present a due diligence defence;

·  retailer sold the food pre-packed and would also offer a due diligence defence;

· potential risk to the consumer of physical illness or injury would not be regarded as significant;
· no evidence of deliberate contamination or similar incidents occurring and
· there would be no public benefit from bringing a prosecution against the producer.
Members agreed that in consideration of the above factors that no formal action be taken in respect of this matter. Councillor Stevenson voiced his objection and pointed out that a farmer could be prosecuted if contaminated stock was put into an abattoir.  

Licensing and Regulatory – Byelaw Prohibiting the Consumption of Intoxicating Liquor in a Designated Place: The Chief Environmental Health Officer reported that Council was in receipt of information from the PSNI regarding 9 incidents of drinking alcohol in a designated place contrary to Council’s byelaw and that these incidents occurred in various locations throughout the Borough between 9 – 16 October 2004.  He said that a sign identifying the area as a designated no drinking area was located within 10 to 35m from where each of the offences was detected.
Councillor A Brolly voiced her concerns as on one of the occasions the PSNI had indicated they smelled alcohol from a glass which had actually contained a soft drink and that this case could be challenged.  The Chief Environmental Health Officer responded that he was not in a position to challenge the statement of the PSNI Officer but that the information highlighted by Councillor A Brolly could be brought to the attention of Council’s solicitor who could advise whether or not the case should proceed.  Councillor Coyle commented that Councillor Brolly had highlighted the difficulties with enforcement but Council’s byelaws had to be adhered to and suggested that on this occasion to accept the situation in good faith.  
It was agreed that the details of the 9 cases be referred to Council’s solicitor with a view to legal proceedings being taken against the persons identified for contravention of the byelaw prohibiting the consumption of intoxicating liquor in a designated place subject to the information provided by Councillor A Brolly being brought to attention of Council’s solicitor. 

Draft Unauthorised Encampments (NI) Order 2004:  The Chief Environmental Health Officer informed members that Council was in receipt of a consultation from the Department of Social Development setting out proposed legislation to control unauthorised encampments.  He highlighted that unauthorised camping was widespread in Northern Ireland and a cause of complaint from both the public and elected representatives and that the draft Order will give the police the power to remove trespassers who intended residing on land, together with vehicles and other property.
The Chief Environmental Health Officer detailed the different opinions regarding unauthorised encampments and the financial impact, human rights issues and findings of Equality Impact Assessment on implementation of the Draft Order. Members noted that main elements of the Draft Order contained 9 Articles and that it would create a power for a senior police officer to direct a person to leave land and remove any vehicle or other property with him on that land.  It was also noted that the Draft Order would also make it an offence and provide a power of seizure for non-compliance with a direction.  
Councillor Lowry commented that the draft legislation would only be workable where the government, through the Housing Executive identify sites.  He said a transit site or fixed site should be made available locally as it was frustrating for officers, local residents and the travelling community who wished to come into the area. Councillor Stevenson gave a cautious welcome to the Draft Order and said it was long overdue. It was agreed that members forward valid points to the Chief Environmental Health Officer for submission to the Department by the end of December 2004. 
Unlicensed Disposal of Waste – Magilligan: The Chief Environmental Health Officer reported that following an incident of unlicensed disposal of waste along the foreshore between Magilligan Point and Balls Point and subsequent investigation, two people had legal proceedings taken against them.  He said that one of the accused had pleaded guilty when charged with depositing controlled waste on land contrary to Article 5(1)(a) of the 1978 Order, had been fined £1000.00 and ordered to pay £75.00 towards Council’s legal costs. He added that the other accused party had the case dismissed due to insufficient evidence. 
The Chief Environmental Health Officer said that following initial investigations into this matter, a quantity of the waste had been removed by the accused and deposited at Craigahulliar Landfill Site but that much of the remaining waste had been covered by sand and vegetation and was now well established on the surface. He said that Council could serve notice for the removal of the waste but this would be an extensive operation with substantial costs. If the work was not carried out then Council could have to do the work in default. This would lead to substantial costs to Council as well as having an adverse impact on Council’s waste targets.  It was agreed on the proposal of Councillor Lowry, seconded by Alderman Dolan, that the matter be deferred to the following month when the Chief Environmental Health Officer would provide further information. Agreed.
CHIEF TECHNICAL SERVICES OFFICER’S REPORT – DECEMBER 2004: 
The Senior Technical & Waste Management Officer presented his report and enlarged thereon.  The report was adopted, on the proposal of Alderman Dolan, seconded by Councillor A Brolly subject to the following:

BPEO Workshop: The Senior Technical & Waste Management Officer detailed the process and technical aspects of BPEO and said that concerns had been raised about the suitability of the venue, visibility of the screen and need for independent facilitators at recent workshop held on 7 October 2004.  Councillor Coyle and Councillor Cubitt commented that the workshop was rushed and suggested that a full day was needed to discuss the various issues. 

Proposed Improvements at Connell Street – Car Park:  The Senior Technical & Waste Management Officer reported that the North West Development Office and MWA Partnership had made a presentation to Council on works proposed for the improvement of Connell Street Car Park and that the works included removal of the boundary fencing/gates and replace these with stone faced walling and railings with matching gates.  He said that due to shortage of spaces in Council’s car park and problems with its entrance being located directly opposite Lidl’s car park, it was an opportune time for Council to redesign the entrance and car park layout.  The proposed alterations were outlined to members at an estimated cost of £13,775, which could create 11 additional spaces.  
Councillor Cubitt suggested that the expenditure was unnecessary as in 4 years time Limavady Borough Council might not exist when the recommendations of the Review of Public Administration were implemented.   
Councillor Lowry said that Council had a duty to ensure its buildings were upgraded and safe and that the benefit would outweigh any costs.  Councillor Coyle agreed and said upgrading the car park would enhance the area. Agreed.
Councillor Mullan left the meeting at 10.20 pm
2004 Supervalu Best Kept Towns, Villages and Housing Areas:  The Senior Technical & Waste Management Officer detailed results from the Supervalu Best Kept Towns, Villages and Housing Areas for 2004.  Whilst voicing their disappointment that Limavady had not scored higher than previous years, members welcomed the increased score and comments for Ballykelly and Dungiven.  Councillor Cubitt said that the lack of a public convenience in Ballykelly needed to be addressed and suggested that the Senior Technical & Waste Management Officer undertake costings to be presented at the next Monthly meeting of Council.  Agreed  
Bus Shelter – Beech Road, Drumsurn: The Senior Technical & Waste Management Officer reported that he had been approached by members of the public regarding ongoing anti-social behaviour taking place at the bus shelter located at Beech Road/Drumsurn Road junction. He said that taking members suggestions, Council had a number of options for consideration which included:

· removal of the shelter (surveys indicate high usage by schoolchildren);
· replacement of existing concrete panel shelter with clear one (costing £500 and a 6-12 months wait before such a shelter becomes available);

· purchase a new shelter costing £3,000 (grant aid of £500-£1000 might be available).
Councillor Chivers highlighted the urgency and safety aspect of the situation with children playing soccer beside the shelter into the flow of heavy traffic. She also said the shelter was an eyesore and needed to be moved around the corner and away from houses.  
Councillor Coyle pointed out that people living beside the shelter had suffered greatly due to it being used as a gathering place for individuals and said this would continue no matter if the shelter were concrete or plastic. It was agreed on the proposal of Councillor Coyle, seconded by Councillor Cubitt that the Senior Technical & Waste Management Officer would facilitate a site meeting with Ulster Bus, Councillors and other relevant bodies regarding the problem of anti-social behaviour at the shelter. 
Operational Services Reviews: IN COMMITTEE: The Senior Technical & Waste Management Officer outlined that tender from Newgrove Consultants had been received and analysed and found to contain number of duplicated contingencies.  He said that an amended tender totalling £52,508 had been submitted which would cover grounds maintenance, minor works,  other cleaning and refuse collection and disposal, with £44,000 already set aside within this years estimates.  

The Senior Technical & Waste Management Officer said that it was 8 – 10 years since the services had been subject to full operational review and optimisation under the auspices of the then CCT regime and in that time there had been considerable growth in the Borough, changes in legislation and consequent increase in services being provided by Council.  He added that the review was also cost control exercise to enable best use to be made of current resources and allow informed financial planning which was required to meet current and future requirements.  It was agreed on the proposal of Councillor Coyle, seconded by Alderman Carten that Council accept the tender from Newgrove Consultants.  Councillor Cubitt requested that his opposition be noted. 
Industrial Tribunal 25 – 26 November 2004: The Senior Technical & Waste Management Officer reported that nineteen applications by Limavdy Borough Council industrial staff had been heard at a Tribunal on 25 – 26 November 2004 and that employees had claimed that:

1. Council was making an unlawful deduction from their wages by not paying them 40% attendance allowance on sick pay as per the NJC for Local Government Services – National Agreement on Pay and Conditions of Service (Green Book).   
2. Council was making an unlawful deduction from their wages by not paying them double time plus a day in lieu or triple time on Public/Bank Holidays.

3. Council was making an unlawful deduction from their wages by not paying them 40% attendance allowance on holiday pay as per the NJC for Local Government Services – National Agreement on Pay and Conditions of Service (Green Book) and the Working Time (Northern Ireland) Regulations

The Senior Technical & Waste Management Officer said that Barristers for ATGWU and Council had agreed that Council had acted correctly in claims 1 and 2.  In the case of claim 3, it had been agreed that the 1994 and 1996 DSO agreements had supremacy over the Green Book in relation to determination of holiday pay, however, the Working Time (Northern Ireland) Regulations 1998 did not allow any derogation in relation to the statutory provision of twenty days paid leave (including Public/Bank Holidays) and stipulated this must be paid at usual rate, including bonuses.  It was agreed on the proposal of Councillor Cubitt, seconded by Alderman Dolan that Council pay the additional £9k per year holiday pay as part of it statutory responsibility in respect of the Working Time (Northern Ireland) Regulations 1998. OUT OF COMMITTEE. 
BUILDING REGULATIONS APPLICATIONS (schedule enclosed):

The District Chief Building Control Officer’s report detailing applications approved, acknowledged and issued between 27 October 2004 and 30 November 2004 was tabled and noted.

ANY OTHER BUSINESS:

Laptops in Council Chamber: At the request of Councillor Coyle, the Senior Technical & Waste Management Officer agreed to look into the possibility of installing laptop docking stations for use by elected members in the Council Chamber.  
NEXT MEETING:

10 January 2005
THIS CONCLUDED THE BUSINESS

(The meeting ended at 11.15 pm)
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